
Ref  : DMA/AIFI/96/C 833 
Date:  16/10/2017 
 
Dear Captain 
Good Day, 
 

Steamship Mutual: Lessons learned from manhole covers 

The Steamship Mutual P&I Club issued an alert, informing that it has recently 
encountered several claims for cargo damage and other liabilities caused by 
leakage from the manhole covers of either ballast or bunker tanks. 

In some of the most recent cases, the manhole covers had either been left completely 
unattached, or were improperly fitted allowing leakage into the adjacent cargo hold 
when the tank was filled. 
The Club notes that manhole covers on vertical bulkheads, such as those on wing tanks 
or side tanks of container ships, are generally located close to the bottom of the tank 
meaning that leakage from the cover is found only after the tank has been filled to a 
certain head. This makes it even more difficult for the manhole cover to be secured 
until the contents of the tank have been transferred from the tank to stop the leakage. 
The extent of damage caused in such a case will often depend on how quickly the 
leakage is identified and the scope for quickly transferring out the contents. Side tanks 
are particularly difficult in this regard as leakage may go unnoticed due to their location 
being obscured by cargo. 
The Club draws attention to the following points: 
 Investigation generally shows these incidents happen because of a disregard for the 

safety procedure, an incomplete risk assessment or an improper close out of the 
permit to work. 

 All work carried out on board a vessel that poses a risk to personnel, environment, 
vessel or cargo should be accompanied by a permit to work issued as per the Safety 
Management System. Safe working procedures, along with control measures, are to 
be developed based on a risk assessment carried out by a competent person. 

 The permit to work is issued by an authorised person who is also responsible for the 
close out of the permit upon successful completion and verification of the task 

 It is imperative that the risk assessment which forms the basis for the safety 
procedure and control measures should include the entire work process required for 
returning the vessel to its original safe condition upon completion of the task and not 
just limited to the main task at hand. It is also important that the permit to work is 
fully verified before closing out. 

 The crew should be familiar with the required manhole cover standards as stated on 
the ship tank arrangement plan and use only the prescribed spares. 



 Control measures should also include hydrostatic pressure testing of the tank upon 
completion of the work. The permit to work should not to be closed until the tank 
has been secured and the hydrostatic pressure testing has been completed. 

 
 
 

You are requested to confirm receipt, discuss the contents in the next 
  consolidated meeting on board & keep a copy in the file DA-11 . 
 
Best Regards, 
 
Ali Mohtasham 
Accident Investigation / Fleet Inspection Expert  
Department of Maritime Affairs  
ROD Ship Management Co. 
Dept. Tel No. : +98-21-26100357 
Dept. Fax No.: +98-21-26100356 
Direct Tel No.: +98-21-23843563 
Please reply to dma@sealeaders.com 
(Note: This e-mail has been sent as BCC <blind carbon copy to : All R.O.D.-SMC 
Vessels, to eliminate the lengthy list that would result if this e-mail is printed) 
 


